Synod highlights – April 2017
Synod took place at Wesley, Cambridge and the theme was “Holiness and Worship”.  Our Chair of District, Rev. Julian Pursehouse, welcomed everyone.  Rev. Colin Smith, Superintendent of the Cambridge Circuit, also gave a warm welcome.  He gave the housekeeping notices, expressed gratitude to St John’s Ambulance for being there and said there was no evidence that John or Charles Wesley ever visited Cambridge!  Visits were made to some surrounding villages.  Cambridge is a place of huge contrasts – 88% voted to remain in Europe and there is also the second highest proportion of rough sleepers to population in the UK (Liverpool having the highest).  It is obviously a University City and has cutting edge lectures often combining science and faith.  Cambridge is full of clever people including some of faith.  We were meeting on April Fools’ Day but in this day and age it is often difficult to tell jokes from reality.  The reading for the opening worship was from Paul’s first letter to the Corinthians about whether the message of the cross is foolish or the power of God.  Colin talked a little about this and closed in prayer.
General business, appointments and reminders
Dispensations and apologies were read out or noted and it was agreed to send letters to various people.  Appointments were agreed.  
Jennie Harris, Synod Secretary, had got goody bags from Connexion but only half those requested were sent so people were encouraged to be neighbourly.  Jennie has been having difficulty with Synod venues and hopes to confirm in May that the next Synod will be at the University Campus, Ipswich, on 16th September.  Northgate School, Dereham will hopefully be confirmed for the April 2018 venue at the September Synod.  Jennie asked people to contact her if they had anyone to fill one of the 10 District funded places for 3Generate.  Jennie also said that Pippa Cook had tickets available for the Songs of Praise taking place at Thursford the next day.  Jennie was thanked for all she does.     

The appointments list had been posted out and Julian read out a few updates including Rev. Jacquie Evans as the EDI Officer and the updated list was taken as read.  The updated list will appear in the 2017/18 District Directory, published in August.

Wesley House, Cambridge
Julian said that there have been significant developments going on around Wesley House and the official reopening takes place at the end of April.  We would have an opportunity to see the new buildings at lunchtime.  First we heard some of the vision from Rev. Dr Jane Leach.

Jane explained that the vision was for a Methodist community of study and prayer, for international (and UK) scholars, in the Wesleyan tradition (but includes Primitive Methodism) and within the Cambridge Theological Federation.  Jane shared some inspirational stories showing the international impact that Wesley House has had e.g. the man who went back to China and ran an underground church for many years and eventually wrote to tell Wesley House so many years later when it was safe to do so.  There is still work for Wesley House to do.  Various developments took place from 2012-2014.  The courses were expanded to include lay people e.g. the Easter school.  There is a partnership with Wesley Theological Seminary, Washington DC.  They completely vacated the site and started an online journal – Holiness.  Jane visited Methodists around the world.

They have now welcomed their first international students and have part-time UK and other research students.  They have a new library, archive and library office and new teaching rooms.  There is a new reception / entrance to the college.  There is a new accommodation block and the rest has been refurbished and it is all designed to be accessible.  Jane thanked us for our prayers, District and Circuit support, District grants for bursary funds, Friends of Wesley House, donations, volunteers, buying chairs, use of Church premises (while they had none) and said there would be more placement opportunities in the future.  There are all sorts of resources on offer e.g. a downloadable course for a house group, public lectures and formal courses from access level to doctorate.  There is another phase to do – refurbish the Georgian houses so they can cater for families.  They are seeking sponsorship of academic posts and please spread the word!  On 30th April 2017 there is a celebration at Wesley Church, Cambridge.
We were encouraged to become a Friend of Wesley House - £30 a year (£50 for a couple) – this goes to the bursary fund.  There is institution membership for churches – minimum £100 a year.  Thanks were given to Jane.

Authorisation for probationer to preside at Sacrament  

This related to Rev. Mary Sachikonye who is coming to the Norwich Circuit.  The application had been scrutinised by DPC and recommended to Synod and Synod agreed

Ecumenical report

Rev. Ian Gardner asked Synod to approve the new LEP for London Road, Harleston (part of The Waveney Valley Partnership).  This is now seeking to be an LEP in its own right.  The documents had been available on the website.  Synod approved the constitution and gave the necessary direction under SO611.  From 1st September this will be the London Road Methodist and United Reformed Church.  Ian said he was pleased to welcome Rev. David Ely to the Ecumenical Officers team (with responsibility for Norfolk).  He urged Synod members to talk to one of the team (Colin Watkins is the Cambridge member) if thinking of working ecumenically.  Working ecumenically is planned to be the theme for the September 2017 Synod.  Rev. Jacquie Evans shared a little of the story of Harleston.  The URC was sold and some of the money used to modernise the Methodist Church.  There is a celebration weekend at the beginning of September.  All are welcome – it is not a ticketed event.  There will be a performance of the Roger Jones musical Pharisee.      

District business / reports 

The papers given out at Synod contained reports from the Policy Committee, Methodist Council, Sabbaticals Officer, DMLN, District Lay Employment matters, Lay worker, Property and Manses and four of the District Groups - Administration, Learning & Caring, Service and Evangelism.  There was nothing to add to the Policy Committee report.  

Dr Yasmin Finch spoke on behalf of the Evangelism Group and asked Synod members to tell her and John Hull about any mission initiatives so they can be mapped on a website.  They are looking for local informants/contact for areas or Circuits.  There are “save the date” flyers for Re-Imagine which we are hosting in the District on Saturday 7th October in the Cambridge area (us and BEH).  This is about re-imagining how to do church and mission.  Trey Hall, from the Birmingham District, is coming.  If you are doing something interesting then Julian, John and Yasmin would love to visit.  

The Learning and Caring report was received.  Rev. Nigel Fox spoke on behalf of the Worship Group to say that the Norwich Circuit had held a day of prayer in January and are going to do it again on 24th May which leads into the ten day prayer call of the Archbishops – “Thy Kingdom Come” and others may want to do something similar.  

Linda Morgan gave a Safeguarding report which included an update on training plans, information that can be found on the District Website in relation to Safeguarding and that a Circuit Safeguarding Officers Day will be held on 10th May 2017 at Bar Hill Church Centre to which trainers are warmly invited.  The subject is “Managing Risk in our Churches”.  This will be probably be Linda’s last Synod before she retires and she thanked everyone for their help, support and friendship offered when visiting in various circumstances, some difficult situations.  We publicly acknowledged the work that Linda has done.  We are in the process of recruiting a successor with the aim of advertising in April, interviewing in May and being ready for September.   Julian said this was an opportunity to thank Linda for walking alongside people in difficult situations and a round of applause was given.

The Service Group report was received.  Apologies had been received from our Treasurer, Shaun Cushion, and Rev. Andrew King acted as Shaun’s substitute.  The £550,000 shown in the accounts is the value of the District manse in Norwich.  The SORP requirements meant a change to the accounting methods.  This means the statement of financial activities shows a gain of £25,000 being the increase in the value of the manse and this makes it look like there was a gain on the general fund of approximately £8,000 but there was really a loss of around £17,000.  
In the Budget for next year the employment costs reflect a 1.6% increase in salaries (in line with the Stipend increase).  Manse utilities and maintenance have been split.  The Connexional Assessment has declined for the first time for a long time.  We have a high ratio of staff to members in our District and have been drawing down from reserves for several years and this is not sustainable, therefore we are going to take £30,000 from the District Advance Fund.  Julian said all this has been scrutinised by the Circuit Treasurers.  Synod agreed all this.  The allocation of Assessments was also approved by Synod.  Shaun is leading a review of the mode of calculation of Assessments (currently based 50% on staff and 50% on membership) this summer and will hopefully present the outcome to the September 2017 Synod.  
The rest of the Administration report was received plus the property report and the manse visitors’ report.  It was noted that we still need more manse visitors.  Julian asked everyone to read and reflect upon the reports.

DMLN update
Richard Armiger advertised “Growing through Conflict” which will give a number of opportunities to engage with this subject on 6 dates in April to July 2017 in various locations.  Images from 3Generate were shown.  This event is shaped and planned by children and young people for children and young people.  Discussion sessions are held which spark passion and there is a lot of worship.  Manifestos are produced (copies in the goody bags) and it is a movement, rather than a weekend, as people take these back and share with others.  This year (Pontins, Southport) for the first time children and young people and their leaders can attend as a group, with leaders just needing to cover travel costs.         

Julian said that Richard had been a constant figure in the Eastern Region over a long period of time and is going to become Regional Coordinator of the London area (he has been covering this vacancy for a while).  Richard reminded us of the various roles he has had in East Anglia / BEH Districts.  We expressed our best wishes (and a degree of sadness) with a round of applause.  A recruitment process for his successor is taking place and interviews (with BEH) will hopefully take place in May 2017.

Memorial to Conference

Rev. Ian Gardner presented the following proposed Memorial to Conference:

“The Lowestoft and East Suffolk Circuit is located in an area where broadband speeds are very low.  As a result it is finding that the recruitment of new local preachers and leaders of worship is being made much more difficult by the decision made that access to the new training materials can only be gained online.  It therefore requests the Local Preachers’ Office to make printed copies of the course available for purchase at nominal cost to circuits”.

A lively discussion followed and sympathy tended to be with the first sentence but not the second.  You can print from the course material (subject to any copyright issues) but as the course is updated regularly there is the danger of prints being out of date.  It is a multi-media course and submissions need to be online.  It is a wider access issue and need for portability.  Perhaps people should be encouraged to get involved in technological change?  It was recognised that people learn in different ways.  Ian withdrew his Memorial and Rev. Dr Jane Leach drafted a new one which was presented to Synod after lunch.  The wording was as follows:

“The East Anglia District includes circuits where broadband speeds are very low.  As a result such circuits are finding that the recruitment of new local preachers and leaders of worship is being made more difficult by the fact that access to the new training materials can only be gained online.  This causes issues of equality of accessibility to learning.  The District therefore requests that the Conference directs the Ministries’ Committee to review the ways in which the materials can be made more accessible for those without reliable broadband, portable devices or who cannot easily work on screen.”

This was proposed by Rev. Ian Gardner, seconded by Rev. Jacquie Evans and carried with a clear majority.                     
Good news stories
Rev. Kathy Flynn told us about their live nativity which in its first year attracted over 100 people (and people on the edge of the church got very excited) and in its second year attracted over 200 people.  Rev. Sharon Willimott explained about a Baptingle to teach people about the love of God.  You have an apple with a blue ribbon for baptism, 4 sticks with a jelly baby, heart, space for own name and a picture of a crowd of people, and a candle for moving from darkness into light.  Colleen Palmer spoke of their year of celebration.  Joanne Sherwood spoke of Teatime + on the fifth Sunday (ages 3 to 92) and that they are moving to doing this instead of morning worship once a month.  Deacon Mark Attwood spoke of their baptism in a stable and access to Holy Communion through a stable (due to the planned stable turning out very large!).    

Farewell and welcome
We are saying farewell to Rev. Kathy Flynn (moving to London), Rev. SeungWook Jung (moving to Leighton Buzzard), Rev. Jenny Pathmarajah (moving to Jersey), Rev. Freddy Takavarasha (becoming a World Church Mission Partner), Deacon Julie Hudson (moving to the Liverpool District) and Rev. Dr Cindy Wesley (Tutor, Wesley House, who is returning home to the USA).  Julian said two colleagues are becoming Supernumerary – Rev. Ian Gardner (who will still be Ecumenical Officer) and Rev. Nigel Fox and both are staying in the District.  

Revs. Debbie Caulk and Charity Nzegwu have been recommended to continue as probationer Presbyters into their second year.  We also welcomed the new Superintendent of the Haverhill Circuit – Rev. Peter Goodhall, who arrived in February.  Julian also mentioned that the Assistant Synod Secretary was getting married to Paul shortly!  

Worship

The main part of the afternoon was devoted to worship led by Rev. Julian Pursehouse.  This included that worship of God had been at the heart of the Wesley House Community.  Worship transforms us and shapes us for holiness.  The readings were Isaiah 6 v1-8 and Romans 12 v1-2.  Caitlin, the One Programme Participant at Capel Methodist Church, shared her testimony.  Julian drew parallels between our time of uncertainty (post Brexit, President Trump, random acts of terror) and the time when King Uzziah died (uncertainty and fear).  Ministry can be costly and challenging.  Worship is a meeting ground between God and humanity.  Julian asked when we felt truly moved in worship, when we felt we were standing on Holy Ground and when we felt a sermon was written for us.  A 2000 survey revealed that Methodists seldom experienced awe and wonder in worship and did not expect to!  

The Church exists to spread God’s mission and share God’s love.  Worship is a means of grace and a space for lots of things to happen.  Julian reflected on his Christian journey – kneeling at the communion rail for the first time after his confirmation he was aware of the presence of God and a deep sense of peace.  

An offering taken for East Africa raised £489 and was sent to All We Can.        

Thanks
These were given to the Cambridge Circuit for many things including the warmth of welcome and the refreshments.
Susan Eldridge

Assistant Synod Secretary     
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